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July 14, 2011

By John Hoffmann

AVIOLI IS ON A NEW ATTENDANCE STREAK:  Yes Ward-1 alderwoman Nancy Avioli has a perfect attendance at Board of Aldermen meetings for the second half of the calendar year.  After missing four straight meetings over the two months of May and June and having an overall absence record of 42% for the first half of the year…Nancy made the first meeting of the second half of the year.    

This was no small feat as in 2010 the first meeting of July was cancelled as most of the aldermen were out of town on vacations. This year everyone was present. 

MY RADAR IS UP…WELBY TO RESIGN AS PRESIDENT OF BOARD OF ALDERMAN  Tim Welby seems at times to have an ego bigger than some of the newer houses that have gone up recently in T&C. So before the July 11 Aldermanic meeting when Mayor Jon Dalton announced that Welby wanted to step down of President and allow another alderman have the position, I thought something doesn’t sound right here.  Welby was elected president of the BOA on May 10, 2010. 

BOMBS AWAY:  Of course on July 4 Welby was the center of some unpleasantness at a neighborhood holiday party.  From poolside reports Welby said something snarky to his next door neighbor, who built a pergola on his deck that Welby did not like.  The pergola was okay with the subdivision trustees so Welby dispatched the city building inspector on his neighbor who was forced to cut off about a foot of the pergola. 

The neighbor calmly told all around the “hell” Welby had put him through over the pergola…that is when Welby dropped the F-Bombs for all to hear including the little kiddies still at the party.         

CRIME WATCH…NO REST FROM THE WICKED:  Early on Thursday morning June 30, the Town and Country Police arrested the person suspect in numerous car break-ins and garage burglaries in T&C for over a month. 27-year-old Jeremy Burkhalter, of St. John,  had been a suspect in numerous car and house break-ins in West County including Town and Country. 

12-HOURS CAN BE A LONG TIME TO WORK:  The way the Crime Alert email from the police department was worded it sounded as if a very observant police sergeant spied some suspicious activity at 5am and caught Burkhalter. This really would have impressed me since the Town and Country cops work on 12-hour shifts from 6-to-6. Police sergeants would normally be in the station for the last hour of a 12-hour shift, completing paper work.  Having been a cop and a supervisor for over 30-years my best guess would be most officers would not be patrolling at 5am, an hour before going home.  They would most likely be somewhere with a coffee cup in hand trying to stay awake, parked in a secluded area with the police radio turned up high having given into fatigue or at the station writing up a DWI report or turning in traffic citations.

12-hour shifts for cops are becoming common in suburban areas.  However larger police departments stay away from them. Both the LADP and the Los Angeles Sheriff Department tested 12-hour shifts and decided not to go to them. 

The problem is 12-hour shifts equal fatigue and fatigue leads to liability. When you have cops working three or four days in a row for 12 hours by the third or fourth day they can be tired for the whole shift due to a lack of sleep. When you expect people to operate automobiles under emergency conditions, make split second decisions and deal with use of force issues including and up to the use of firearms the liability factors increase with the extra hours worked. 

But at 5am on June 30 it was a wide awake Sgt. John Flanagan, who with a Officer Ron Nicoletti boxed in Burkhalter in the Turnberry subdivision.  Flanagan and his entire shift were looking for Burkhalter.  There had been a plan to saturate the area and a Task Force from various agencies was meeting at the Town and Country Police Station, when the lookout calls from the Kirkwood and Des Peres Police were received.  

Burkhlater had just stolen a Buick SUV in Kirkwood and headed straight to a community where a Task Force of cops were getting ready to hit the streets to look for him and an overnight shift of cops were out looking for him instead of getting ready to go home. Irony in a felony kind of way! 

AWARDS:  Flanagan and Nicoletti were at Monday’s Board of Aldermen meeting to receive Chief Citations for the arrests. 

WARD 1…A DANGEROUS PLACE…THE NEXT DAY:  On Saturday July 2, at 3:30 am a landscaping stone was thrown through a window of a house on Ballas.  At about the same time a resident reported seeing a person running through a backyard on Turnberry.  Normally when suburban police catch a thief in commission of a crime there is a lull of weeks or months before more crimes occur.  Not in this case. Apparently Turnberry was ground zero for another thief. This one got away for now.   

Town and Country Police Chief John Copeland had been commenting how the crime rate in Town and country recently was at an all time low. However, the city’s biggest producer of thieves and theft arrests had been out of town since 2009. The Wal Mart store left town in July of 2009 and a lot of crime stats left with it.  Over half of the Manchester Meadows shopping center is empty, which means retail and parking lot crimes have also vanished. 

I’d be interested to find out if crime in residential areas has decreased over the last two years. 

POST DISPATCH REPORTS ON TWO T&C PEOPLE:  On Thursday July 7, the Post-Dispatch website StLToday.com had named two T&C people in stories within hours of each other.  Post-Dispatch political reporter Jake Wagman first had a story about more lobbyist gifts to already wealthy local politicians.  He began with Republican State Rep. John Diehl of Town and Country getting tickets to the Cirque du Soleil performance in Kansas City for himself and his son. He got $91 worth of tickets that came from lobbyist Carrie Clayton, who is a shill for a Kansas City healthcare company.  You and me we would take out the old wallet and pull out the MasterCard. Diehl, an attorney and a legislator who gets $40,000-plus in salary plus another $10,000 plus in expenses for his 4-month job in Jeff City and his earnings practicing law…he gets free tickets. 

 An hour later Wagman has a story of the indictment of Milton “Skip” Ohlsen, a former Town and Country resident who was a political operative for Democrat State Senator Jeff Smith. Ohlsen lived on Ballas Road. He recently served Federal time for firearms and explosive. He also recorded Democratic state representative Steve Brown urging him to lie to federal investigators about an illegal mailer he sent out for Jeff Smith in his race for the Missouri Senate. Brown in turn wore a wire and obtained evidence against Smith.

On July 7 Ohlsen was indicted for injuring a Clayton lawyer with a car bomb. Law enforcement officials have reported that Ohlsen was trying to bomb his ex-wife’s divorce attorney, but accidently bombed a lawyer with a similar car.       

(Smith was of course the feature of a documentary movie about his race for the U.S. House in 2004 called, Can Mr. Smith go to Washington Anymore.  Of course in the case of Jeff Smith the answer is “only if there is a Federal Prison in Washington.”)          

I don’t know what was more unusual…that a T&C resident would be involved with car bombs or that he would be a Democrat.  

POLICE AWARD FOR SAVING A LIFE:  At the July 11 Aldermanic meeting Cpl. Chris Moore received a Citation for Valor after pulling a trapped person from a burning car on Mason Road. 

On Friday June 24 just after sunset a new BWI crashed an overturned in front of the house with the white fence, pond and horses in the 1400 block of S. Mason Road.  The driver was trapped with his right leg stuck under the dash. 

A passerby had cut the seatbelt and tried to remove him without success.  A fire had started in the engine compartment and was moving toward the passenger compartment with Cpl. Moore arrived and on a second try was able to remove the driver from the car.

MODEST BUT TRUE:  Upon getting the award and a medal, Moore said the whole thing was overblown, because if he had been delayed his sergeant was there 30 seconds later and would have done the same thing he did. 

MISSING SOME OF THE Ws   A local Internet news website ran a story on the rescue but failed to tell the whole story.  The question of who was rescued and why he needed to be rescued was never addressed.  

THE REST OF THE STORY:  On Tuesday July 12 I obtained police reports of the incident. Witnesses reported the driver of the brand new $45,000 2011 BWI 550i had passed a vehicle going south on Mason.  Three different witnessed estimated the car’s speed to be between 60 and 70 mph. 

The accident scene showed that the car failed to make a curve crossed over the northbound lane, struck large rocks in the drainage ditch, was forced back across Mason Road.  It struck a tree on the Queeny Park side of the street, which forced it back across the street where it overturned and caught fire. 

The owner was Fady B. Hawatmeh, 22-years-old, of Sunset Hills.  However he was the passenger. The driver who had to be rescued was Faris Zahi Fakhouri 23, of Troy, Michigan.  The police report indicated the probable causes for the accident was speed, improper lane use and alcohol.  

Blood was drawn at St. John’s Hospital for a Blood Alcohol Content test. 

The passenger has a lacerated tongue, broken ribs and other minor injuries.

The driver, Fakhouri, had multiple serious injuries including two compound fractures of his leg.  He did not give a statement at the hospital as he was in a drug induced coma. 

Luckily for Cpl. Moore Fakhouri is only 5-foot-8 and 140 pounds.  I know that because the current hairdresser has a resume posted on a talent website looking for acting or modeling jobs. 

It is very lucky we residents who drive Mason Road on a daily basis were not killed by Fakhouri. He was lucky a resident of the area was able to cut off his seatbelt and Cpl. Moore was able to pull him out of the burning car. 

The police plan to apply for Second Degree Assault by DWI charges against Fakhouri for the injuries to Hawatmeh.             

WHAT PARKING CRISIS AT LONGVIEW PARK?  In the City’s latest newsletter Mayor Jon Dalton lied when he wrote that parking violations (due to overflow parking) occurred 30% of the time. That was ridiculous.  Parks Director Anne Nixon claimed 100 times in 365 days at some point in the day there were more cars than the 66 parking spaces. Dalton’s 30% would mean for over 100 days all day long the parking lot was full.  In fact it might have only been full for a few minutes a day. 

The city purchased a car counter with four pads to show the number of cars entering or leaving the park at the four entrances and exits. A car count began in the middle of May.  They did not find any days with overflow parking before one of the sensors failed and was sent back to the vendor for replacement. I have not noticed any overflow parking situations at Longview since he count has started. Unfortunately those other days of zero “overflow” parking are not being counted while we wait for the repair or the new pad now going well into a second month. 

Now the residents of the Wheatfield subdivision have received an email for the parking Committee chair and former mayor Skip Mange.  Mange has already announced that he feels there needs to be more parking at Longview, despite a Public Forum where 84% of the citizens who spoke were against adding parking.  Here is the email:

 From: skipmange@charter.net
Sent: 6/30/2011 11:10:34 A.M. Central Daylight Time
Subj: Longview Farm Parking Study

 All,

This is a status report to our Longview Farm Parking Committee on the  
parking study being done by Craig Wilde, Director of Public Works.  He  
has data collected between May 17th and May 30th.  The data shows  
usage of over 50 cars in about 20 time periods, with the highest usage  
being 58 cars.  The lot capacity is 65 cars.  Unfortunately one of the  
sensors has failed and has been sent back to the manufacture for  
repair.  Craig is continuing to collect data from the other three and  
will attempt to make some estimates for the usage based on limited  
data.  When the sensor comes back after repair, he will again be able  
to collect complete data.  He is also coordinating with Ann Nixon to  
get actual on site counts to compare with the recorded data and then  
compare them.  They are also looking at weather and rentals to put the  
whole picture together.

It is obvious to me that we will have to run this study through the  
whole summer and probably into October.  We will keep you all informed  
on the progress and decide later on when we should meet again as a  
Committee.

Thanks for your patience.

Skip Mange    
#20 Roclare Lane        
Town & Country, MO 63131
314-567-4869   401-6129 Cell
skipmange@charter.net
  

I think that Skip is hedging his bets, since the car counter did not show any excess parking which he needs to justify building additional parking spaces. He has already eliminated one parking space in his email claiming there are 65 spaces.  The lot has 66.  

On July 12 I emailed Town and Country’s Public Works director Craig Wilde to see if the new pad for the traffic counter had been received.  It has not yet arrived. Wilde was still counting how many cars arrived but he had no idea how many were leaving. 

I asked him how he knows how many cars are on the lot at any one time.  His reply was “we don’t.” 

Skip Mange, who really appears to be insincere in this whole thing, claimed the city needed a scientific survey from May 15 to October 1 to decide if there is a parking problem. He has no data for all of June and half of July and it looks like maybe all of July too. This means he will not have a scientific study to make a decision.  I think the early results were showing there were no parking problems and now the proponents for expanding the parking lot need to avoid having the five month study. 

The real issue is no one wants to rent out the Longview Farmhouse for parties and other events.  The staff is blaming a lack of parking, when in fact  the size of Longview (holds only 100 people including catering help),  renters being forced to use only one food provider and no music is allowed on the patio are all other issues besides parking why no one is renting the place. 

NEW BUSINESS FOR TOWN AND COUNTRY:  If you remember back in 2007 and 2008 how Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton was proclaiming how Happy Days were here again (I know an unusual tune for a Republican lobbyist) because there would be an “Upscale Target” store in the Town and Country Crossing Shopping center.  Then the Target turned out to be much like all the other Targets.  You still got plastic red carts when you entered.

The recession hit just as Wal-Mart and many other shops fled from the Manchester Meadows shopping center. The new Town and Country Crossing Center was less than half full and portions of it were never built. Instead of Happy Days, for the last two years the Board of Aldermen approved deficit budgets. 

Well good news.  Moving in next door to the “Upscale Target” is a Dollar Stop store.  I’m guessing it’s an “Upscale Dollar” store.

FIND WALDO AND THEN FIND GOODCENTS SUB SHOP:  If you are driving down Clayton look toward Town and Country Crossing and see if you can find the new food shop.  In fact if you are driving into the shopping center going to Whole Foods or Target see if you notice the new Goodcents Sub shop.  Also a Starcrest Cleaners store should soon be open and hidden in the general area where you can’t find the Goodcents store. 

ALLOW SIGNAGE:  I have noticed that the dog bakery shop at Town and Country Crossing is now putting out illegal yard signs on Clayton Road and Woods Mill Rd.  This is normally an indication that sales are not doing too well.  Now I have two pure breed dogs and frankly their tails wag just as fast when they are getting a treat from the $2.50 a box of Milk Bone versus some high dollar treat.  But I hope all the local businesses find a niche and are successful even a bakery for dogs. 

Instead of being forced to put out illegal signs, businesses in shopping centers should be listed on directory signs along the major roads. They are not a big eyesore and help the local merchants succeed.  Mayor Dalton, Alderperson Fred Meyland-Smith and Lynn Wright keep talking about doing things to help local businesses but will not change the sign ordinances to allow directory signs. 

Planning director Sharon Rothmel for three years has talked about a new sign ordinance bill that is in the works but has failed to deliver anything, 

It is time for these people to shut up and do something. 

KILLING TREES IN THE PARK…T&C HAS ALLOWED TREE KILLING SQUIRELS (Maybe Groundhogs) TO TAKE OUT NEW TREES IN DRACE PARK:  Last week on our regular walks we were at Drace Park. My wife and I noticed where small varmints had stripped the bark all the way about a number of trees. If all the bark is removed around the base of a tree the tree will die.  The tree damage was easy to spot because the trees were located just behind the trash can and park bench in the northeast corner of the park a few feet from the sidewalk.  

Since the trashcan is emptied daily at the park, I felt certain a park employee would notice the damage and take action to protect the remaining trees.  The next time I was at the part I saw nothing was done and the damage was increasing to other trees.  The trees appeared to have been planted about 10 years ago when the park was first opened. 

Next I sent an email to Parks Director Anne Nixon and City Administrator John Copeland asking them to forward the email to Matt Broderick, the city’s arborist and horticulturist.  I received an email back from Anne Nixon on Sunday saying she would take care of it. 

That Sunday evening I was walking the dogs at Drace and I ran into Parks Commissioner Lynn Wright who was also walking her dogs. We met right at the trees and I pointed out the damage. 

On Monday and Tuesday evenings I was back at the park and was amazed to see that nothing had been done to protect the other trees that were now also being attacked. 

It turns out that Matt Broderick has been taking vacation days after the death of his mother, but was at work on Tuesday for one day and no one (Anne Nixon, John Copeland or Lynn Wright) had brought the problem to his attention. 

As a taxpayer I am a little disturbed that our part time summer employee did not notice the damage on his regular rounds.  But I’m completely bewildered that the city staff, once notified by a citizen of a problem that involves the destruction of city property that no one took immediate action to protect the remaining property.      

LIBERALS HATING GOD OR HOW I WISH I COULD VOTE FOR A LOCAL REPUBLICAN:  I am basically a Republican kind of guy.  Law and Order and fiscal conservative…but geez some of our elected officials out here keep me proudly wearing my Independent Badge.  First it was Jane Cunningham wanting to do away with child labor laws. Then she funneled $42,000 people had contributed to her campaign to John Lamping of Ladue for his senate race. Then John Diehl accepted a $1,000 campaign contribution from Smithfield farms of Virginia two weeks before voting for a bill that helped protect Smithfield hog operations from lawsuits filed by neighboring Missouri farmers over pollution damages. 

But now Todd Akin claiming liberals hate God…come on…I know a number of very religious people who are liberals.  In fact one of my recent weekly columns for the Chesterfield patch.com focused on this.  The column was edited for length.  Below is the unedited version.  The posted column is at

   http://chesterfield.patch.com/articles/i-wish-congressman-akin-would-make-up-his-mind
I Wish Congressman Akin Would Make Up His Mind 

Who does Todd Akin think these Revolutionary guys were?

By  John Hoffmann

Local politicians keep having me scratch my head trying to figure them out.  I have written about a number of them recently. State Senator Jane Cunningham wanting to wipe child labor laws off the books was one. Christmas hams and $1,000 campaign contributions to our suburban state reps and senators from a Virginia pork producer which was backing a bill that would hurt Missouri farmers was another topic. Now it’s Congressman Todd Akins proclaiming how liberals hate God.  

What I really don’t understand is who to Congressman Akin is a liberal. 10 days ago during a radio interview Akin said, "at the heart of liberalism, really, is a hatred for God and a belief that government should replace God." 

 For a number of years Akin like to dress up like a colonial patriot and throw a big July 4th bash at what was left of his family farm off Conway Road.  He would encourage supporters to show up in period costumes. 

What were the colonists if not a hotbed of liberal radicals?  They wanted to overthrow the government of British colonies.  They held unlawful protest rallies and performed acts of civil disobedience, such as illegal boarding ships and destroying tea shipments. 

In the 1770s They came up with protest slogans such as “No Taxation without Representation,” Don’t Tread on Me” or “United or Die” that were every bit as liberal as “We Shall Overcome,” “Hell No I Won’t Go” or “Give Peace a Chance” of the 1960s and 70s. 

When Akin put on his 1776 wardrobe and read the Declaration of Independence, who does he think he is portraying but a liberal.  All men being created equal, freedom of religion, speech and the press; this was nothing but liberalism 1776 style!  The conservatives in 1776 were called Loyalists. 

On the subject of liberals hating God, I don’t really think conservative have cornered the market on loving God. All the ministers of Black congregations that marched and conducted civil disobedience I the 1960s were very religious people.  I am not talking about buffoonish people like Al Sharpton, but ministers that were quietly arrested on busses and at lunch counters to make the same point that Akin’s heroes of 1776 were making. 

Jesuits of the Catholic Church are certainly considered liberals by many, but l don’t doubt their love of God. I don’t think those liberal pastors of Episcopal and United Methodist Churches are suddenly going to tell their congregations that Madalyn Murray O’Hara was right.  

It was interesting that Akin was happy to do a radio interview discussing how the liberal national network NBC edited a taped segment before coverage of the U.S. Open had cut out “under God” from the Pledge of Allegiance. But now he is refusing to do interviews with local television stations and newspapers about his comments. 

I don’t think NBC’s Pledge gaff will be remembered like the Heidi game in 1968 when with 65 seconds remaining and the Jets holding the lead over the Oakland Raiders, NBC switched to the movie Heidi only to have the raiders scored 14 points and win the game, while most of the nation was hearing yodels from the Swiss Alps.            

It is also interesting that the Pledge of Allegiance was originally written by Francis Bellamy, a Baptist minister who was also a Christian Socialist!  Minister Bellamy did not include words “under God.”  Those were added in 1954 by Congress. 

So on July 4th 2011, I like to know which it is with Congressman Akin.  Did those Liberals from 1776 who he so admires hate God or is it just the Liberals of 2011?           
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